Faculty Senate Council

March 10, 2010

3:30p.m.-5:00 p.m.

Present:  Cottrill, Griffith, Gullette, Kamas, E. Li, Moritz, Morris, Murphy, Newsom Kerr, Numan, Ostrov, Pier, Popalisky, Prior, Riley, Schulz, Yan, Young

Excused:  Davis, Edelstein, Feinstein, S. Li, Mechanical Engineering, Pan, Solomon

Absent:  Cheng, Counseling Psychology, Fedder, Goldstein, Hess, Holliday, Kreitzberg, Maurer, Marketing

1. Past President Schaefer opened the meeting at 3:30 p.m.  The Council approved the minutes of the February 10, 2010 meeting.

2. BUDGET

Robert Warren, Vice President for Business and Finance, began his remarks noting three highlights of the budget process:  keeping a Santa Clara education affordable; dealing with the challenges of the endowment fund; the continuing struggle of financial aid.

He said that a decision was made not to spend from the endowment funds that were under their original value and further erode them, and rather to use funds from the general fund to support chairs and scholarships.  Concerning financial aid, he said the discount rate is low compared to those at other institutions similar to Santa Clara but will likely be raised to 27% for freshman.  Salary improvements for faculty and staff continue to be a guiding principle in the budget process.

Bob said that it was decided to stabilize undergraduate enrollment at 4800 full-time students.  This means that the level of transfer students will be sustained at about 250 and that the fall quarter class has an enrollment target of 1300.  He said that the Studies Abroad Program has significantly increased and its costs are being closely monitored.  The undergraduate tuition rate will increase by 3.8% with a 3% increase in room and board.  An enrollment contingency reserve of around $2 million has been established in the budget.  Bob reported that the graduate programs are enjoying stable enrollments, noting that the School of Engineering has increased 14%.  Tuition for these and the School of Law will increase 3.5%

On the expense side of the budget, Bob said that there would be a 2% average salary increase pool. Other expenses included additional funding to support quarterly faculty, the Faculty Housing Program, and market and equity adjustments and promotions.  Department operating expenses will be held at the current level.

Referring to retained equity, Bob reported that some funds will be used as contingencies for enrollment and financial aid, endowment spending and revenue shortfalls, and the Jesuit School of Theology unanticipated expenses.

Bob said that support for technology infrastructure is also built into the budget. Further, two major capital improvement projects were held over from the previous ten year master plan.  The renovation of the Donohoe Alumni House will be done this summer and plans are underway for a new building to house Enrollment Management, the Registrar, Financial Aid and the Bursar.  This building will be financed through fund raising efforts. Renovations to Swig and other residence halls over the next two summers will be funded from a bond issue and renovations to Market Square in the Benson Center will be financed by the food service provider.  The new ten year master plan is currently underway.

 

A member of the Faculty Salary Committee said that the Committee had recommended a 1% merit increase and a 1% pool to compensate for no raises last year but had received no feedback on their recommendation.  Bob reported that the budget approved by the Trustees included only a merit pool with a small amount for market and equity as opposed to cost of living adjustments.  Bob will report to the President’s Staff the lack of communication to the Committee on their recommendation.

3.  MODIFIED DUTIES
Ed reported that the Modified Duties proposal was passed by the Faculty Senate.  He reported also that the Planning Action Council continues its work on the objectives, goals, and metrics of the Strategic Plan.
The President and Provost will attend Council meetings in the last half of the meeting.

4.  COURSE READERS

Jane Barrantes, Assistant Vice President for Auxiliary Services, introduced Lori Schmidt, Director of Stores for Barnes & Noble.  Jane explained the Higher Education Opportunity Act (HEOA) that comes into effect on July 1, 2010.  This Federal law requires that colleges and universities provide students at the time they receive an electronic class schedule with online access to complete, accurate information on course materials they will be required to purchase for a course, including textbooks, course readers, software, supplies, etc.  This information must include author, title, edition, etc.  She reported that April 15 is the due date for fall quarter course material requisitions to the Bookstore.  The HEOA regulation is designed so that students can shop around for their course needs.  
Jane said that the Bookstore will show the price of a CoursePack on their Web site at the time a student registers.  Additionally, CoursePack turn around time will be shorter and production costs will be less.  The option of putting material on eRes is available also.  Jane said that the library can arrange and pay for copyright clearances for all materials placed on eRes.  Answering a question about pricing for a book required for a course, Jane said that on the Bookstore online site for each course there will be a menu showing the new and used prices for each book as well as the digital and rental prices, if offered.
The final topic Jane introduced was about a pilot project on student rental of textbooks.  She said there are more than 300 titles being offered for rent at the Bookstore for spring quarter.  A student can rent online from the Bookstore’s site or rent directly at the Bookstore using any payment method now accepted by the Bookstore.
There were negative comments about the textbook and CoursePack exclusivity contract.  Faculty expressed a strong interest in being involved in the next round of contract negotiations.  Jane said she is aware of some shortcomings but the contract still has one year to go and cannot be changed at this late date for the final year.
5.  OPEN SESSION WITH PRESIDENT ENGH AND PROVOST GILBERT

· On-line teaching evaluations:  some faculty have complained that the reports have gone from 1 page to 4-6 pages and are sometimes difficult to read.  Lucia said that this is being looked at.
· Emergency notification system:  while it was generally agreed that the system worked pretty well for the recent toxic alert, it was noted that some improvement needs to be made particularly in being clearer about what people on campus should do once they receive the alert.  
· Housekeeping noise during class time:  Father Engh will check into this.

· Increasing the number of classrooms:  Father Engh said that the facility and capacity issues are currently being reviewed.  He said there are no immediate plans for more classrooms but they are an item on the new Master Plan agenda.

· Father Engh was complimented for his newsletter.

· Faculty Salary Advisory Committee:  should the committee ever consider cost of living adjustments?  What is the philosophy of the Budget Council and the Board of Trustees on this issue?  It was noted that the pool of benchmark schools was less and not of the same caliber as the group previously used.  Father Engh said he would like to see the current benchmark group that the committee is using.
Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.  Please refer to to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

